**************************************************

REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING

COMMITTEE OF ANC 6A 

August 29, 2006 

Present: Commissioners Nick Alberti;

Resident Members Jeff Fletcher, Drew Ronneberg, and Linda Whitted.

Commissioner Alberti chaired the meeting. 

HPA 06-??? (221 12th St, NE): Rear 2 story addition 

Architect Kevin Winkler presented plans for a rear 2 story addition to an existing row dwelling.  The committee voiced no objections to the plans.

BZA 17520: Rear addition to 1104 E. Capitol St. NE

Sarah Vander presented plans to remodel the facade of the 2nd floor rear addition to her property at 1104 E. Capitol St. NE and enclose the space under this addition.  Ms. Vander and her husband are seeking a special exception because, the enlarged dwelling does not meet the lot occupancy requirements, (section 403), the rear year requirements (section 404) and the nonconforming structure provisions (subsection 2001.3) in a the R-4 district.  The addition to the house will not extend past the rear of the house of the Eastern neighbor and will be of similar depth to rear of the house of the Western neighbor.  Ms. Vander stated that her abutting neighbors were supportive of the construction and that the new addition would be a more aesthetically pleasing structure.  

Recommendation:  The committee voted unanimously to recommend a letter of support be written in favor of the BZA granting of the special exception.

BZA 17532: Appletree's BZA Appeal of Zoning Administrator's ruling.

Appletree is appealing DCRA’s denial of building permits for a charter school at 138 12th St NE.  The appeal is based on the following 5 points:

1) The charter school proposal is not subject to the minimum lot area and minimum lot width requirements established by the Zoning Commissions (ZC) Feb 13 emergency rule making.

2) DCRA’s requirement for 10 parking spaces is not valid because no additional parking can be required for a historic structure.

3) The ZC’s Feb 13, 2006 emergency rule making, on which DCRA relied is invalid because there was no emergency.

4) The ZC’s emergency rule making expired after 120 days.  On June 13, 2006 the ZC erroneously extended the rule making beyond 120 days.

5) Assuming the rule making expires after 120 days, the new rules were not in force when DCRA ruled on Appletree’s building permit application.

The committee felt that it could address only the first 3 points, as it does not have the expertise to address the legal issues related to point 4 and 5, which speak to ZC’s decision to extend its emergency rule making. 

To the 1st point of Appletree's appeal, the committee thought that Appletree had misinterpreted the zoning law by arguing that because the structure existed before May 12, 1958, the minimum lot area and minimum lot width requirements do not apply. It appears that Appletree believes that the school is permitted as a matter of right because the building's structure is grandfathered under zoning regulations.  It is the committee's position that the charter school, which is a nonconforming use under the ZC emergency rules, is not permitted because the most recent use of the structure (a private club) is a conforming use. Chapter §2002.3 of the zoning regulations prohibits nonconforming uses to replace previously conforming uses. If the nonconforming use as charter schools is permitted then any extension of the structure (as proposed by Appletree) is prohibited by §2002.5.  
To the 2nd point of the appeal, the committee thought that Appletree had misinterpreted the zoning law parking requirements.  Appletree holds that because the building was built before May 12, 1958, it is not subject to parking requirements. The current building is 4300 sq feet and zoning regulations require 7 parking spaces for a structure of this size.  With the proposed additions to the building, the site would require a total of 10 parking spaces.  It is the committee's position that because the most recent use of the property (a private club) provided space for at least 7 legal parking spaces in the rear of the property, Appletree is required to provide at least 7 parking spaces. But Appletree has proposed plans for only 3 parking spaces.  As a result, Appletree can only make the site a nonconforming property with respect to parking regulations by obtaining the necessary zoning relief (special exception or variance) from the BZA.      

To the 3rd point of Appletree's appeal, which dealt with whether there was a emergency which justified the emergency regulations, it is the committee's position that the prior zoning regulations did not allow charter schools as a matter of right in an R-4 district.  Because a number of charter schools needed to make decisions about where they would open for the start of the school year, the zoning commission was justified in promulgating the emergency zoning regulations.

Recommendation:  The committee unanimously recommends that the ANC send a letter to the BZA stating that the ANC believes that Appletree appeal lacks merit for the reasons outlined above.

804 H Street NE

Drew Ronneberg stated that community members noticed construction at the site without posted permits and that there was concern that the construction of a 4th floor would exceed the FAR requirements for the H Street Overlay district (3.5 FAR for the renovation of an existing building that is mixed commercial and residential use).  The owner of the building, John C. Formant, sent plans which appear to show that the building does conform to the FAR requirements.  Also, the building now has permits posted at the site.

ZC Text Amendment of parking requirements in historic districts.

The committee found the proposed text amendment to be confusing, but it appears to  target the practice of attaching historic building to new construction in order to evade parking regulations.  Nick Alberti said he would check when comments on the proposed regulations were due.  The committee will revisit the issue when it has more information about the background and intent of the regulations.

Charter School Text Amendments

The ANC supported the original text amendments to allow charter schools to exist as a matter of right in R-4 districts subject to the regulations proposed by the zoning committee.  Members of the community expressed concerns that the addition of verbiage that allowed charter schools with 16 or fewer students as a matter of right in R-4 districts with no further restrictions would open the door to a number of problems related to a large number of schools in a concentrated area.  Several community members spoke in favor of requiring all charter schools to obtain a special exception in order for community input to be required.

Recommendation:  The committee unanimously recommends that the ANC write a letter to the Zoning commission requesting that the language allowing schools with 16 or fewer students to reside anywhere in a R-4 district as a matter of right to be struck from the proposed regulations.

Electrical Boxes on Public Space

Drew Ronneberg showed pictures of 1125 G St. NE, which is a newly constructed rowhouse with an approximately 5 foot electrical box erected in public space halfway between the sidewalk and the front of the dwelling.  The electrical box blocks the sight line down the street.  According to the DDOT website, electrical installations on public space require a public space permit.  Dr. Ronneberg is currently trying to determine if the property has the required public space permit.  Several community members stated that PEPCO  requires the very large electrical boxes but that the box at 1125 G. Street is an eyesore in its current location.

Recommendation: If Dr. Ronneberg determines that 1125 G. St. NE does not have a public space permit for the electrical box, the committee recommends that the ANC  write a letter to DDOT asking for action to be taken to move the electrical box out of public space.

Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting: 
Tuesday, September 28, 2006 

7-9 PM 

900 G Street, NE 

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers 

